
TITLE 

The Faith of A Mustard Seed 

GENRE 

Drama 

LOGLINE 

A small group of teens and adults, inspired by an old chaplain, 
struggle to combat and overcome bullying and domestic abuse within 
their local community.  

TREATMENT 

Inside the bathroom of her cookie cutter suburban home, KAREN HOWARD 
(34), a petite and fragile woman, winces as she covers her bruised eye 
with makeup.  

In another newly moved into suburban home, DANNI (18), retro style, 
grabs her backpack and heads downstairs. Danni playfully chats with 
her mother, CYNTHIA (40), attractive, career driven.  

Danni spots someone watching her through the window across the street 
as she heads off to school.  

Karen gets startled by her cruel, menacing husband, JAKE HOWARD (34). 
Jake tells her not to say anything about the bruises he gave her. He 
warns she’ll never be able to get away from him. He blames her for the 
beating. Karen promises to keep her mouth shut and nervously slinks 
out of the house to work.  

Cynthia meets MALIK (40), tall, athletic, handsome, at the gas station 
after he gets her attention at the pumps. Malik reveals he’s the head 
coach of the local high school football team. He invites Cynthia to a 
game. Cynthia likes Malik’s slightly awkward flirting technique. There 
is clear chemistry between the two, but Cynthia plays it cool.  

Danni weaves her way through the mass of students in the quad of the 
high school. She spots STEPHEN (17), short, timid, weak, getting 
bullied by a group of larger boys. ANDREW HOWARD (18), athletic, 
stout, with a sense of insecurity, leads the bullying. Andrew’s 
friends, GAGE, JOHNNY, and NELSON all laugh as Andrew makes a point of 
humiliating Stephen in front of everyone. Andrew warns Stephen to not 
tell anyone about this. The jocks dump Stephen’s backpack out and head 
off. Danni comes over and helps Stephen gather his things. Stephen 
sheepishly hurries away from her without a word.  

Malik works on defensive plays with Andrew for the upcoming big game. 
He tells Andrew to stay after practice and work on the plays with the 
defensive coordinator. Andrew is instantly nervous about having to 



stay late, but he doesn’t want to disappoint Malik. Malik reminds 
Andrew that Division I coaches will be at this game to scout him.  

Cynthia addresses her new staff at the city management building. She 
notices Karen in the back of the room. She’s wearing her sunglasses 
inside.  

After school, Andrew and his crew drive around searching for Stephen 
but come up empty.  

Danni spots Stephen climbing out of his hiding place in the bushes. As 
they walk home, Danni introduces herself and asks Stephen why he lets 
those guys bully him. Stephen gets defensive and tells her it’s none 
of her business. Danni encourages him to stand up to Andrew. Stephen 
warns Danni she needs to watch for her own bullies as the girls at the 
school can be cruel as well. Danni’s not worried. She gives Stephen 
her number. She again spots someone watching from the window across 
the street as she goes inside.  

Andrew gets home and walks into the middle of an argument between 
Jake, who’s clearly drunk, and Karen. Karen is battered. Jake turns 
his anger toward Andrew. He tries to stand up for himself and his 
mother, but Jake throws him against the wall and makes him back down. 
Jake tells Andrew he’d better do exactly what he tells him, when he 
tells him. Jake storms out. Andrew consoles his mom and tells her they 
need to get out of this abusive situation. Karen refuses to consider 
it. Andrew warns if they stay one of them is going to die.  

Cynthia and Danni have dinner together. They both reveal they met boys 
on their first day out. Later, Danni playfully texts back and forth 
with Stephen.  

Danni spots and old man, Mr. RAY (65), ex-military, drop his cane as 
he gets out his car across the street. She rushes over to help him. 
Danni offers to help carry his groceries inside. She realizes Mr. Ray 
is the person who’s been peeking out the window. Ray assures her he’s 
just nosey and not spying on her.  

Inside Mr. Ray’s house, Danni checks out the many military plaques and 
certificates. Mr. Ray reveals he was a Ranger chaplain. He asks about 
Danni’s family. Danni’s father was in the army too and died when she 
was an infant. Danni’s heads off for school. Mr. Ray asks her if 
she’ll come visit him again. Danni notices the loneliness in his eyes 
and tells him she will.  

Cynthia runs into Karen in the bathroom at work. Karen keeps her head 
down. Cynthia inquires about why Karen wears sunglasses inside. Karen 
lies and says she has “eye issues”. Cynthia reveals her mother had the 
same “eye issues” when she was a child. Concerned, Cynthia offers to 
be there if Karen ever wants to talk. Karen hurries out. 



Danni walks into the packed school cafeteria. LIZZY, a mean girl, spot 
her and whispers in her friend, SAMANTHA’s, ear. Samantha approaches 
Danni. Stephen spots this and quickly texts Danni to warn her. 
Samantha slaps Danni’s tray out her hand. The food gets all over 
Lizzy. Lizzy stands up and shouts at Danni, accusing her of throwing 
food on purpose. Danni acts like nothing happened and just keeps 
walking. Mr. Fisher spots the commotion and doesn’t buy Lizzy’s story. 
He forces her and Samantha to clean up the mess.  

Danni takes a seat next to Stephen who is shocked by how that played 
out. She tells him there are many ways to deal with bullies. She 
encourages Stephen to tell someone he’s being bullied. Stephen thinks 
that’ll just make it worse for him. He’s going to keep doing what he’s 
doing and ignore it. Danni doesn’t think that strategy is working, but 
Stephen is stubborn.  

Andrew catches Stephen in a secluded section of the library and throws 
him up against a bookshelf. He doesn’t appreciate what Danni did to 
the popular girls. Either Danni is going to pay for it, or Stephen is. 
Terrified, Stephen apologizes for what happened. Andrew repeats the 
same threat his father said to him the night before. He shoves Stephen 
and storms off. Stephen slumps down against the bookshelf.  

Danni waits for Stephen outside but gives up when he doesn’t come out.  

Cynthia comes home and apologizes to Danni for being so late. Danni 
reveals she met Mr. Ray earlier that day. Cynthia is uncomfortable 
with Danni spending time with an old man. Danni assures her Mr. Ray is 
harmless. Cynthia insists on meeting him. 

The next day, Danni catches up with Stephen in the hallway at school. 
She asks what happened to him yesterday. Stephen doesn’t tell her 
about the confrontation with Andrew. Danni asks Stephen if he is free 
after school. Not able to think of a lie in time, Stephen admits he 
is. Danni has someone she wants Stephen to meet.  

Danni brings Stephen to Mr. Ray’s house. Mr. Ray invites them in and 
offers them something to eat. Danni and Stephen are both shocked by 
the huge spread of homemade food he has prepared. Stephen is happy to 
dig in.  

Andrew sits on his bed and adjusts his football pads. Jake, dressed in 
his greasy work clothes, stumbles in. He tells Andrew he can show him 
a thing or two about football. Andrew tells him the coach shows him 
what he needs to do. That throws Jake into a rage. He warns Andrew the 
coach can’t protect him. He tells Andrew he’d better get six sacks in 
the big game or else. Andrew tries to steady his trembling hands after 
Jake leaves.   

Danni and Stephen walk by a bible study room in Mr. Ray’s house. Danni 
asks if he used to be a teacher. Mr. Ray has them take a seat inside 



the room. He tells them he used to hold bible study when he first 
moved to town. He focused on helping the troubled youth from the high 
school. Danni asks if they can hear some of his preaching. Stephen is 
reluctant, but Danni reminds him that Mr. Ray fed them.  

Cynthia gets home and panics when she realizes Danni isn’t home.  

Mr. Ray preaches to Danni and Stephen about God wanting us to not seek 
vengeance against our enemies. Stephen has trouble understanding the 
concept. Mr. Ray can sense this message relates to Stephen. He 
encourages Stephen to turn the other cheek. The lecture gets cut short 
when Danni gets a text from Cynthia. Danni thanks Mr. Ray for the food 
and the lesson. She impulsively asks if he has kids. The question 
makes him visibly uncomfortable. He politely deflects the question.  

The high school football team is playing the best team in the state. 
The stadium is packed. Danni and Cynthia grabs seats. Danni is shocked 
Cynthia wanted to go to a football game. Danni realizes Cynthia wanted 
to come to the game to see Malik. Danni’s embarrassed.  

Andrew lines up on defense. He misses a tackle against the all state 
quarterback on the opposing team. On the next play, Andrew manages to 
sack the quarterback. The crowd goes wild.  

Over the course of the game Andrew makes several huge defensive plays, 
while also making a few mistakes. After Andrew misses an interception, 
Jake slams his drink and glares at Andrew from the crowd. Andrew spots 
the glare and drops his head.  

Andrew’s team barely wins the game.  

Mr. Ray stands near the field’s exit. His eyes linger on Malik. After 
a moment, he ambles out to the parking lot. Cynthia smiles at Malik 
from the crowd. Malik comes over and says hello, making it even more 
awkward for Danni.  

Cynthia spots Jake walking Karen to the car. He’s got a vice grip on 
her arm. He forces her in the car and speeds off.  

Andrew washes dishes in the kitchen while Jake, visibly drunk, looms 
in the doorway. He chastises Andrew for only getting four sacks. 
Andrew did his best. Jake tells him he’s a disgrace and conceiving him 
was a mistake that ruined his life. Andrew hides his face from Jake so 
he can’t see him cry.  

Stephen shows up early to Danni’s and meets Cynthia. He’s flattered 
that Danni already told Cynthia about him. Stephen wants to show Danni 
something before they go to Mr. Ray’s for another lesson.  

Andrew fumes in his backyard after taking a beating from Jake.  

Stephen takes Danni to an abandoned building where he goes to get away 
from everything. It’s his sanctuary.  



Later that night, Cynthia and Danni chat about Mr. Ray. Cynthia also 
sensed something sad about him and his history. Cynthia looks through 
a childhood photo album. Her father has the same mean look that Jake 
always has.  

Cynthia takes Karen for a private chat. She admits to Karen that her 
father used to beat her mother. She tries to get Karen to admit to her 
abusive situation… 

Andrew explodes on his friends when he thinks they know about his 
abuse. He spots Danni and decides to take his anger out on her. Danni 
doesn’t back down. Unbeknownst to them, Stephen is listening from 
around the corner. He’s hurt when he only hears part of what Danni 
says about their friendship and walks away. Danni inadvertently 
reveals Andrew’s abusive situation at home to the group. Andrew goes 
crazy and grabs Danni by the arm. Gage steps in and puts a stop to it. 
Andrew swears Stephen is going to pay for this.  

Cynthia tries to figure out how she can help Karen with her situation.  

Danni tries to talk with Stephen about what she really said, but he 
doesn’t want to hear it.  

Stephen gets a series of threatening texts while in class. He later 
has a panic attack where he imagines random students telling him to 
kill himself.  

Andrew again confronts Danni in the computer lab. She doesn’t take his 
bait and calls him out for being a bully. She defuses the situation 
and invites him to Mr. Ray’s later that day. Andrew is reluctant but 
considers it.  

Danni catches up with Stephen and explains herself. She considers him 
a friend, but she can’t help him. He must help himself. Deep down he 
knows she’s right. Lizzy watches them talk with an evil grin on her 
face.  

Danni and Stephen watch Mr. Ray preach. There’s a knock at the door. 
Stephen is shocked and terrified when Andrew walks in. Mr. Ray warmly 
welcomes Andrew in. Stephen hates that Andrew is there. Andrew 
reluctantly reads a bible verse for the group.  

Danni and Andrew chat after the lesson. Andrew doesn’t believe the 
bible or God can help his situation. Danni encourages Andrew to keep 
coming and ask Stephen for forgiveness. Andrew clearly wants to make 
things right, but he feels like he’s already done too much damage to 
his old friend. Danni promises she’ll keep coming to Mr. Ray’s if he 
does. Andrew is hit with a wave of remorse as he watches Stephen walk 
away.  

Stephen and Danni talk at school. Stephen hates that Andrew is coming 
to Mr. Ray’s. Danni reminds him that Andrew and his mother are being 



abused at home. They need their help. They must help him however they 
can.  

Andrew and Gage make amends after practice. Andrew invites Gage to Mr. 
Ray’s. 

Over the next few weeks more and more students show up at Mr. Ray’s. 
Even the pretty girls and football players start coming. At the same 
time, Karen suffers even more abuse from Jake. She considers calling 
Cynthia but can’t muster up the courage.  

Mr. Ray encourages the group to have the faith of a mustard seed. He 
uses the big football game as an example for Andrew. If Andrew 
maintains strong faith, he can do anything. If he has faith, he can 
move mountains.  

Danni pries into Mr. Ray’s history. Mr. Ray reveals he has a child, 
but the mother’s parents put it up for adoption when he was in the 
military overseas. Danni asks if he knows where the child is now. Mr. 
Ray refuses to discuss it further. Danni asks how they are supposed to 
believe everything he preaches when he doesn’t believe it himself. She 
storms out.  

Malik and Cynthia have an awkward dinner date. She reveals the truth 
about Karen’s abuse. She’s enraged that Malik didn’t realize Andrew is 
a bully and has been tormenting Stephen. Malik promises to help 
however he can.  

Malik drops Cynthia off at her house. Mr. Ray spots Malik getting out 
of the car and hurries into his house. Danni sees Mr. Ray’s reaction. 
She puts the pieces together. Malik tells Cynthia he will speak with 
the principle tomorrow and address the Andrew situation.  

Danni conducts an awkward interview with Malik in his office. She digs 
into his past and discovers he was adopted as a child and doesn’t now 
know who his father is. His birth mother died when he was a baby. He 
was told his father died while serving in the military. That’s all 
Danni needs to hear. She hurries out.  

Andrew again tries to encourage Karen to tell someone about the abuse. 
Karen refuses and even makes excuses for Jake’s actions. 

Malik has a discussion with Andrew about the abuse. He assures Andrew 
it is not his or Karen’s fault. Andrew finally let’s his guard down. 
He admits he thinks about killing Jake to stop the abuse. Malik 
comforts and Andrew. He tells him he knows what to do.  

Danni rushes to Mr. Ray’s house and reveals Malik is his son. Mr. Ray 
isn’t surprised. He already knows. Mr. Ray moved to town in order to 
be closer to Malik. He started the bible study in the hopes Malik 
would one day show up. He never did. Mr. Ray refuses to tell Malik the 
truth despite Danni’s encouragement. Danni tells Mr. Ray he needs to 



tell Malik the truth. He deserves to know. Mr. Ray breaks down and 
sobs.   

Lizzy overhears Malik telling the principle and a police officer about 
Andrew and Karen’s abuse. The police are planning to talk with Karen 
and go to Jake’s work as well.  

Lizzy quickly calls Jake’s work and warns him his secret is out. Lizzy 
then tells Andrew that Stephen told Malik about the bullying, and 
Danni told the police about Jake’s abuse. She reveals the police are 
on the way to Jake’s work now. Andrew goes white.  

Andrew storms into his house looking for Karen. He finds her badly 
beaten. Andrew swears Stephen is going to pay for this. He texts 
Nelson and Johnny and orders them to find Stephen.  

Andrew tends to Karen’s wounded face. He wants to leave with her. 
Karen refuses. She swears Jake still loves them. Andrew tries to 
convince her he’s a dangerous alcoholic. If they don’t leave now, he 
will kill them. Karen sobs. She knows he’s right.  

Johnny and Nelson corner Stephen and beat him mercilessly.  

Danni storms into class and confronts Lizzy. Stephen was beaten badly 
because of her lies. Lizzy denies the whole thing. Johnny and Nelson 
also deny beating up Stephen. Danni stands her ground. Mr. Fisher 
demands to know the truth. Finally, Gage stands up and supports Danni. 
Gage is tired of the lies. Inspired by Mr. Ray’s preaching he comes 
clean about everything including his own involvement. He tells the 
class it is their duty to protect the weak. That should be the legacy 
of their senior class.  

Johnny and Nelson are arrested for assaulting Stephen. Lizzy is 
suspended from school for her involvement. Gage accepts being kicked 
off the football team along with Johnny and Nelson. 

It’s pouring rain. Stephen walks alone down the street. He gets a 
voicemail from Danni. She begs him to call her back. Stephen changes 
his voicemail, saying he can’t live like this anymore.  

Andrew takes Karen to a battered women’s center to stay. Andrew 
promises he’ll be safe and leaves her.  

Andrew arrives at Danni’s house and is immediately attacked by Jake. 
Mr. Ray sees the attack and calls the police. Jake tells Andrew they 
can never leave and are nothing without him. Danni rushes out to help 
Andrew. Jake promises Andrew he cannot protect Karen from him. Jake 
speeds away when he hears the police approaching. Mr. Ray and Danni 
try to calm Andrew down. It’s useless. He is a mess of emotions. 
Andrew still blames Danni and Stephen for this. He asks Mr. Ray if 
this is what God wants for him. Andrew throws his bible in the street 
and speeds away in the driving rain. Danni now needs to find Stephen. 



She tries calling and hears his suicidal voicemail. She and Mr. Ray 
get in the car.  

Danni and Mr. Ray arrive the abandoned building. They spot a dark 
figure standing on the edge of the roof. 

Danni runs onto the roof to stop Stephen from jumping. She’s shocked 
when it’s Andrew standing on the edge. Andrew’s tired of living like 
this. He believes this is the only way he can protect Karen. If he’s 
dead, Karen no longer has a reason to stay with Jake. Andrew admits 
he’s a bully just like Jake. Emergency vehicles begin converging on 
the building. Stephen appears on the roof much to the surprise of 
Danni and Andrew. Andrew apologizes to Stephen but believes it’s too 
late for redemption. He reminds Andrew to have the faith of a mustard 
seed. Mr. Ray joins them on the roof and assures Andrew that God will 
protect Karen. He preaches to Andrew about the power of God as Danni 
and Stephen talk him off the ledge. Andrew finally steps off the ledge 
and falls into Stephen’s arms.  

Jake is sent to prison for his crimes. As he sits in his cell, he 
spots a bible in the corner. He picks it up and sobs.  

Andrew and Karen move out of their house. They are both happy to be 
staring over.  

Mr. Ray looks out the window hoping to see Danni and the other kids 
arriving for bible study. There is no one there. 

Stephen sits on the roof of the abandoned building and admires a photo 
of himself, Danni, and Andrew. They’re all smiling.  

Andrew receives a scholarship offer to play football at a Division I 
school.  

Mr. Ray stands at his podium in his bible study room. He looks 
dolefully at the rows of empty seats. A knock at the door startles 
him.  

Mr. Ray steps out onto his front porch and his shocked to see a sea of 
students on his front lawn. All the students he mentored and many 
more. Even Karen and Cynthia are there. Danni tells him they are 
sorry, and they’ve missed him. Mr. Ray is truly touched. He admits he 
was wrong to expect them to have complete faith in the Lord when he 
himself did not.  

The students make way for Malik. He slowly approaches the front porch. 
Mr. Ray weeps as he locks eyes with his son. Malik finally gets to say 
hello to his father. Malik and Mr. Ray embrace as the crowd cheers.  

And Jesus said unto thee, “Go your way; your faith has made you well.” 

THE END 


